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Abstract 
 
Modern globalisation trends, higher competitiveness pressures and changes in business 
models create more and more intensive dynamics in management and ownership relations 
within individual enterprises. There already exists a framework of more-less established and 
standardized methods of value added assessment, serving as a basis for diverse transactions, 
purchases and sales as well as stock evaluations of the company. However, the value added of 
the employee within the working process is rarely assessed as a value added. 
Contemporary and developed economies, where the work input exceeds the physical input, 
the lack of harmonised and standardised (accountancy) rules of human capital assessment is 
visible. The mentioned indicates the deficit of an important part of the comprehensive value 
added assessment, excluding the value of knowhow, patents and licences. What do we lose by 
ignoring the important part of the employee’s value added in the working process? The 
company does not recognise the potential of its employees, underestimates the employee’s 
human capital input. Consequently, the society does not foresee all, including invisible 
sources of value added of companies and the society as such. The article focuses on the 
missing or/and invisible elements in the framework of value added assessment within the 
company. It offers suggestions for better inclusion of human capital factor in the process of 
company’s value added assessment. 
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1 Introduction 
 
Fast technological changes and new business models within dynamic economies influence 
diverse managerial decisions, including purchases, mergers and acquisitions of companies. 
While the business value according to accounting standards (pure monetary value) is easy to 
assess, the human capital assets evaluation is in many cases neglected or even omitted (Dean 
et al, 2012). At the same time, the global economy development focuses on service activities, 
where the role of human capital is required more than the physical capital once used to be. 
Human capital is therefore becoming a major source of productivity, consequently a major 
driver of competitiveness. On the other hand, post-crisis evaluations indicate a continuation of 
long-term slowdown of productivity growth, along with a weak level of investments growth. 
The mentioned might indicate weak human capital management or even neglect of human 
factor in the production process. Furthermore, analyses confirm that gaps in labour 
productivity levels between micro, SME and large firms are relatively high (OECD, 2017). 
Due to strong global pressure to keep companies competitive, to attract investors and 
shareholders, the neglected role and value of human capital within companies’ financial 
reports is worrisome and not socially responsible. 
 
2 Human capital – a neglected component of the company’s assets 
 
The role of labour productivity is strongly emphasised in major economic researches, also due 
to observed slowdown of productivity in many countries. This trend might predict long-term 
difficulties to regain higher productivity growth. Analysed along structural weaknesses in the 
labour market (as demographic changes and skills mismatches), human capital should receive 
more serious role in the accountancy and financial reports, to be able to give a comprehensive 
insight into companies’ assets and (long-term) prospects for growth. On the other hand, it is 
recognised that acquiring knowledge is profitable as longer life expectancy increases the 
profitability of the accumulated knowledge (Economist, 5 Aug. 2017). Slovenia is facing both 
labour market weaknesses, declining working age population and increasing skills 
mismatches. The need to update existing policy on human capital in Slovenia was stressed 
recently by OECD Skills Strategy as well. 
 
According to OECD (2017), business sector activities (excluding real estate) account 35-50% 
of total value added and total employment across OECD countries. Increased labour 
productivity in services requires extensive and permanent investments into human capital; 
different levels of investments across countries are observed in increased gaps as a slowdown 
in a pace of convergence, particularly in the Eastern Europe (GDP per capita convergence). 
Differences in GDP per capita result from differences in labour productivity growth and to 
certain extent, from different human capital investments across Europe. The increasing 
mobility of high-skilled individuals requires socially responsible companies, which enable 
career progress, lifelong learning and remuneration for intellectual contributions. The 
mentioned process require progress monitoring and human capital measurement tools. It is 
necessary to know which individuals contribute most in the working process, which less, to 
find solutions, how to retain the best employees. If not, a decline in quality workforce due to 
the unrecognised potentials can lead into lower productivity and lower competitiveness on 
company and national levels, to lower motivation for work and to less achievable business 
goals. The quality of human capital assets is invisible and in most cases not appreciated in 
companies, but taking for granted. In fact, productivity is about work “smarter”, rather than 
work “harder” as stated by OECD (2015).  
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The management mostly ignores the interconnection between human capital and enterprise 
results. In best cases, the human capital remuneration is considered as a cost, being equal to 
the material cost or service performed (and easy to reduce, when needed). However, this 
opinion is outdated. The nature of work has changed drastically in last decades; the role of 
human capital is increasing and available workforce decreasing. Further on, equalising costs 
of work with costs of production or services performed cannot be correct; they cannot be 
compared. Labour costs do not enable the economy of scale; they cannot be applied to 
existing standard accountancy framework. In reality, human capital and enterprise goals are 
interconnected and influence each other (picture 1). 
 
Picture 1: Human capital and business goals 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Source: Fiz-enz Jac, 2000. 
 
The interdependence between human capital and business goals requires understanding of 
each important component. It is true that the human capital is difficult to evaluate, but it 
should not be ignored due to measurement problems. According to Fitz-enz (2000), employee 
costs can exceed 40 percent of corporate expenses. Therefore, the return on investments (ROI) 
of human capital should become an integral and required part of companies’ financial 
statements and calculated through the new innovative framework. It is important to preserve 
the best performers in the working process and to identify the gaps in productivity level, also 
due to shrinking working age population in Europe. The mentioned is even more important 
for small economies as Slovenia, where human capital stock and its efficient use should 
prevail upon outdated production to fill outsourcing capacities or declining industries.   
 
The monitoring of human capital in companies and assessment of possible future negative 
consequences of skills mismatches/deficiencies is a further requirement for sustainable 
productivity growth in Slovenia. The importance of human capital measurement appeared 
already in 60s’ and 70s’, but until now, no unique harmonised and internationally comparable 
measurement of human capital assets in companies exists. Even worse, according to the 
survey (Dean, 2012) there exists a broad number of respondents, who consider that human 
capital should not be accounted for and reported on in balance sheets. Do we really live in 21st 
century and strive to acquire the knowledge economy? It seems that the crisis measures and 
the economic growth only blurred the importance of human factor in economic growth. 
 
Diffusion of existing and new experimental knowledge and technology is considered as one of 
important channels through which policies can shape aggregate productivity, also through 
knowledge transfer and spill-overs (OECD, 2015). The comparability of existing knowledge 

ENTERPRISE 
GOALS 

BUSINESS 
UNIT GOALS 

 
  

BUSINESS 
UNIT GOALS 

HUMAN CAPITAL 
MANAGEMENT 



Employees – invisible added value of the company 
 

 

 

The 12th IRDO International Scientific Conference SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITY AND CURRENT CHALLENGES 2017:  
Value added as Business Information from the View of Social Responsibility, 28 September 2017, Maribor, Slovenia, EU 

 

 

4 

base should be provided to gain synergies of comprehensive human capital potential. The 
OECD report from 1998 offered some interesting insights about international comparison of 
human capital investment (OECD, 1998). Lundwall and Johnson (1994) presented interesting 
and innovative classification of knowledge, divided into four categories of knowledge, 
namely: 

i) Know-what (refers to facts) 
ii) Know-why (refers to knowledge in general, principles and laws in nature, human 

mind, society), 
iii) Know-how (refers to ability) and  
iv) Know-who (refers to social ability to co-operate, communicate with different 

people and experts). 
 
The most interesting category and the least explored in practice is the last one. Knowing who 
knows what can generate multiplication of knowledge and progress at the company level. 
Register of existing knowledge base in HR management is rare, but can offer alternative 
human capital measurement tool. Capability (or attempt) of human capital monitoring and use 
of accumulated knowledge within a company indicates adequate management along a socially 
responsible investments into human capital. On the other hand, it can show consequences of 
human capital investments neglect. In time, companies with a lack of human capital 
measurement or assessment of human capital gaps will become uncompetitive and not 
attractive for investors or stakeholders. Nor interesting for best minds and innovative brain 
circulation. Absence of the modern approach to the human capital as valuable assets at the 
company level is a consequence of the rooted thinking somewhere between the outdated 
evaluation of industrial work and today’s modern human capital management development. In 
other words, management and the accounting systems often have an unconscious and tacit 
mind-set that is coloured by the values of yesterday’s industrial age (Berkowitz, 2001). Newer 
data report that the contribution of the human capital to the organizational success reaches 
85%, while the contribution of the financial/material capital reaches only 15% (Bohinc, 2016; 
Gostiša, 2017). Neglecting the human capital makes no sense any longer, although it still 
prevails. 
 
3 Why to measure the human capital contribution? 
  
Without knowing who possesses what knowledge, the diffusion of skills and knowledge is 
underutilised and wasted. The mentioned fact is especially important when talking about 
working force through the whole life cycle. Individuals change jobs, achieve new skills and 
competences, many times also in an informal way (as invisible knowledge, soft skills...). 
Accumulated additional knowledge is often not reflected in educational credentials and 
therefore does not reflect the actual value of individual in the working process (OECD, 2001).  
On the other hand, the mentioned OECD publication emphasises that a pool of people with 
very low skills remains substantial and includes individuals with relatively high formal 
educational qualifications (OECD, 2016).  In this context, even the introduction of “the skills 
audit” should serve as the first attempt at assessing individual’s human capital potential. To 
sum up, skills mismatches without detailed competence analyses hinder productivity growth 
and efficient skills allocation.   
 
From this point of view, along with a trend of a higher workforce fluctuation in companies, 
the monitoring and assessment of the actual human capital, possessed in individual, is even 
more demanded. Human capital stock in individual worker is namely not static, but changes 
with different tasks and up-skilling. Workers need different skills, not only more skills 
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(OECD, 2016). Demographic changes and less available workforce will make any talent 
valuable. 
 
A more modern approach to the human capital investment taxation might generate more 
interest for companies to invest and more sensitive workforce treatment as well. Together 
with the increased role of the social capital (as mature social relations), human capital is 
multiplying effects to reach required economic goals. Many elements, linked with the human 
capital and essential for company growth, still do not receive equal footing or are even not 
visible in financial reports/statements. Invisible assets, hidden in individuals can make a 
substantial difference in productivity growth, if properly identified and used in the working 
process. Without recognising the missing knowledge and inadequate skills in individuals, 
necessary for productivity boost in the company, the results cannot bring satisfaction neither 
for employees nor for the company. Business goals are lower than they could be with a wider 
insight into all essential components, contributing to the productivity growth and to the 
healthy economy on the company level. Knowing who knows what makes a difference. 
Measuring knowledge makes a performance improvement possible. 
 
Not to forget, there exist diverse tools to measure human capital, to enable analyses and 
measurements. Most measurement models are partial, nor harmonised, with exception of 
some widely introduced human capital measurements attempts, as OECD comparable 
statistics on human capital and individual authors, who draw attention to the human capital 
measurement needs. In practice, human capital analytics does not exist in majority of 
companies, hindering cross-company and cross-sector comparisons of human capital 
capacities. One way to assess the value added of individual is a comparison between 
investments into individual’s human capital in time and productivity growth, taking into 
account the costs of investments. The simplified comparison can give an insight of quality 
change in the human capital use. Alternatively, the comparison can confirm the negative 
consequences of knowledge atrophy (neglected value added creation), when not updated. In 
most cases, the monetary value does not recognise the human capital contribution in the 
company as assets; neither do the national accounting nor financial statements. In reality, 
nowadays an essential part of the company’s value present skills and accumulated knowledge. 
Recognising only one side of the workforce costs analysis, namely the Total Cost of 
Workforce metrics (TCOW) as the full cost for people who contribute knowledge to the 
organization, hinders the clear picture of the workforce’s value added. The fact that workforce 
is a company’s most important assets, is not reflected in measuring its value added to the 
company’s wealth. The justification of investments was proved by Woodhall (2001), 
confirming that the investment into the human capital is more effective than into the physical 
capital. The next interesting display of human capital dimension is described in Table 1. 
 
Table 1: Human capital performance matrix: examples 
 
 ACQUIRING MAINTAINING DEVELOPING RETAINING 

COST Cost per hire Cost per paycheck 
Cost per employee 
assistance program 

Cost per trainee Cost of turnover 

TIME Time to fill job Time to respond 
Time to fulfill request 

Cost per trainee 
hour 

Turnover by 
length of service 

QUANTITY Number hired Number of claims 
Processed 

Number trained Voluntary 
turnover rate 

ERROR New Hire rating Process Error rate Skills attained Readiness level 
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REACTION Manager 
satisfaction 

Employee satisfaction Trainee 
responses 

Turnover reasons 

 
Source: Fiz-enz, 2000. 
 
The proved importance of the human capital in the working process is still not a confirming 
part of balance sheets. The interesting approach to the human capital performance matrix is 
presented by Fiz-enz (2000) and including four main element; acquiring people, maintaining 
and developing tem and the most important, retaining them as valuable assets (Table 1). 
 
Often, monitoring of future workforce and skills needs is missing in HR management 
strategies as well. No systematic analyses of existing, or not used skills and competences is 
registered in many companies, decreasing the motivation of those who possess more than 
acknowledged and used in the working process. Even companies, which recognized the role 
of human capital value in the company, even started to insource instead of outsourcing. A 
contribution and dedication of own employees is significantly higher than in the case of 
simple outsourcing. Without systematic measurements of human capital efficiency one cannot 
identify the human capital gaps and the optimal rate of investments into employees. The 
mentioned deficiency leads into lower productivity and competitiveness in general.   
 
Cost optimization was a fashionable tool to heal the crisis scars recently. Do we actually have 
data on human capital pool in Slovenia? No exact calculations are available about damage, 
caused due to redundancies and low investments in people in the recent decade. No 
correlations exist between the existing human capital potential and the industrial policy vision 
in Slovenia. Shift into knowledge society with prevailing service sector requires more 
attention given to human capital element of the working process. Financial results depend 
more and more on the human factor. 
 
4 Conclusions  
 
Managerial competences should include also smart human capital management, along smart 
human capital allocation. The first step in this direction requires identification of own 
workforce capacities (potential, actual or still unutilised one). The mentioned is a prerequisite 
for increased labour productivity. Knowing company’s human capital value is important, 
employing the best performers raises the value added and increases reputation. Monitoring 
and assessment of human capital positively effects all stakeholders in the working 
environment. As a result, an employee is appreciated and paid according to the real work 
contribution, the company is more competitive and attractive within the business 
environment; the company is regarded as socially responsible actor and promoter of 
knowledge. Therefore: 
 

• Balance sheets should be modernised and adapted in line with the role and 
contribution of human capital.  

• Human capital should not be considered as a cost, but as assets, which contribute to 
business goals. 

• Companies should collect human capital stock information and statistics and report on 
productivity growth due to investments into the human capital. 

•  Company success depends in large part on the people with higher levels of individual 
competence (Kwon, 2009). 
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Identification of the existing and available workforce enables assessing potential of 
companies and better coping with labour skills mismatches, with constraints to higher 
productivity, with barriers to innovations and with better suitability of  skills. Satisfied 
workforce, which uses human capital in line with capabilities, also means the element of 
comparative advantage in times of global workforce mobility. The innovation process is 
increasingly based on collaboration, rapid learning and networks. In this context, the 
productivity can be linked with social capital, embedded in norms and institutions, which 
include public and legal entities (OECD, 2001). Nevertheless, one has to note that measuring 
social capital is even more complicated than human capital. Last, but not the least, shift in 
human capital recognition improves not only productiveness and competitiveness, but also 
higher social inclusion and well-being (OECD, 2001). Human capital and investments into it 
means an act of social responsibility towards own people and valuable investment for all. 
 
Positive externalities of knowledge and human capital contribute to the personal and social 
improvements. The OECD work has confirmed that improvements in human capital have 
been one of the key factors behind the growth process in the past decades in all OECD 
counties, especially in Germany (OECD, 2001). The publication stressed that “there is a need 
for a call to policy makers to adopt a broader, more inclusive approach to productivity growth 
that considers how to expand the productive assets of an economy by investing in the skills of 
the people and providing an environment where all firms have a fair chance to succeed, 
including in lagging regions”(OECD, 2016). 
 
Therefore, policies on the company level should address the potential skills gaps and unused 
potential within the company and in such a way improve own positions. The only way to 
receive relevant information is quantitative and qualitative monitoring and assessment of 
human capital the company possess, but is in some cases is even not aware of it. Without 
taking into account the whole context of growth parameters, how to assess future business 
growth and mid- and long-term business plans? Without doubt, human capital in the 
knowledge economy is becoming a substantial precondition of economic growth. It is socially 
responsible to recognise the human capital contribution to economic growth. To include the 
human capital into innovatively adapted balance sheets and reward their contribution to the 
economic growth. 
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